MAY 20, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
d.
Public Hearing and Action on 42 North Apartments Site Plan and Wetland Use Permit, 15.32 acres, 1430 South Maple Road.  A proposal to construct 120 apartment units (480 bedrooms) in five 3-story buildings, a clubhouse, a maintenance building and 494 parking spaces (30 in garages) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Kowalski explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

John Eaton, 1606 Dicken Drive, speaking on behalf of the South Maple Group, a coalition of the Friends of Dicken Woods, the Allen Creek Watershed Group and the Mushroom Park Neighborhood Group, stated that the entire group opposed this project.  He said they believed this revised project was too extreme for this piece of property.  The petitioner has claimed that this was a “by-right” development, but he said they disagreed with this.  He said there were too many residential units proposed for the size of this property and the project failed to adequately mitigate the destruction of the natural wetlands on the site.  He said the petitioner stated that only 120 apartment units were proposed, but he pointed out that they would not be renting by the apartment, they would be renting by individual bedrooms and 480 bedrooms were proposed.  He believed that the 480 bedrooms/bathrooms the petitioner would lease to individual students should count as the units in calculating the number of units per acre allowed by City Code.  He stated that these units more closely fit the description of a rooming unit as described in the Zoning Ordinance, noting that the R4B zoning district prohibited that many units.  He pointed out that the petitioner was having to shift some of the wetland mitigation onto the adjacent property in order to handle the proposed population.  He asked that consideration be given to the adverse impact this extreme project would have on the surrounding properties.  If the Planning Commission chose to not deny this project, he asked that it at least be tabled until the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality (MDEQ) issued its final mitigation report.  

Vince Caruso, 556 Glendale Circle, agreed that this development was too extreme for this community.  He also expressed his support of the comments made by the previous speaker.  He stated that the Allen Creek Watershed Group did not support this proposal.  He said the project would significantly increase the volume of water into an already taxed Allen Creek watershed, which was unacceptable.  He stated that expert consultants for both the petitioner and the neighborhood have indicated that a regional storm water solution would be required to deal with the additional runoff coming from this project.  This has not been done, he said.  He noted that a recent MDEQ study has recently found that mitigated wetlands fail nearly 100 percent of the time and that it was the MDEQ who originally proposed mitigated wetlands years ago.  He stated that more wetlands were needed in the Allen Creek watershed, not less.   He questioned whether 480 students would really want to live this far from campus and so close to an expressway.  He wondered what this development would turn into if students did not end up renting the units.  There already was a significant amount of high density housing in this neighborhood, he said.  He also questioned who would supervise the students and what guarantees would be in place for the provision of an adequate number of supervising staff.
Stephanie Hunter, 1601 Dicken, representing the Friends of Dicken Woods, stated that it was common knowledge that this neighborhood was concerned about water.  She said residents had it in their backyards, in their basements, it was on the school playgrounds, and in Dicken Woods.  She said they have been told that there would be no significant water problems created by this development.  The residents did not believe this, she said.  The MDEQ has said that almost 100 percent of mitigated wetlands fail, she said, and that 90 percent of post-development problems were drainage related.  If this were true, she asked, why would the City want to allow an extreme amount of concrete on the headwaters of Allen Creek, Honey Creek and Mallets Creek.  She said they have been told that there were 12 small wetlands on this property and that 11 of them were to be filled in.  She said these wetlands were part of a continuous wetland system running from Liberty Street to Scio Church Road and wondered what would happen to this whole system from 11 wetlands being filled in.  She stated that some of the mitigation would be done through an alternative mitigation, which involved a cash contribution.  She questioned how cash could take the place of needed mitigation.  She believed this all indicated that this proposal could not be considered a “by-right” development.  She said the project was extreme, it made poor use of this property, and it would do significant damage to this property and surrounding areas.  She asked that the proposal be denied or, at the very least, tabled this evening.
Jim Boyd, 2136 Stephen Terrace, stated that the staff report claimed that because the revised site plan contained a reduction in units from 160 to 120, the conclusions from the original traffic study were still valid.  He distributed data regarding current traffic delays on Pauline Boulevard and stated that the PM peak hour delays contained errors.  He believed this proposal should be rejected.  

James Gleason, 1731 Tudor Drive, registered his opposition to this proposal.  He believed it would be an eyesore and said the environmental blight was absurd.  He stated that this massive, high density development was completely out of sync with this neighborhood’s quest to maintain its diversity.  He said the project did next to nothing to foster a public benefit.  Allowing this massive project to move forward would be a grave disservice to all, he said.

Andrea Klein, of ECT, wetland consultant for the petitioner, discussed the wetland mitigation plan.  She said the proposed plan would enhance and increase the amount of wetlands on the site, complementing the natural features.  She said they would be creating a new wetland on the site that exceeded MDEQ requirements.  The wetlands presently on this site were generally poor quality and contained many invasive species, she said, and the mitigation they proposed would consolidate the wetlands into one large system that would support a diverse community of plants and wildlife.  She also stated that they would be contributing funds for the enhancement of the Hansen Woods.  She stated that there would be more wetlands on this site than what would normally exist if not regulated by the City, adding that the mitigation area was designed to be self-sustaining.

An attorney with Honigman, Miller, Schwartz & Cohn, representing the Surrey Park Apartments to the south, believed this proposal was in violation of City Code.  He did not believe the entire height of the building was being measured, noting that the height was being cut off where the caps were located.  Chapter 55 required building height to be measured up to the highest point of the roof, he said.  In this case, he said, the buildings would be over 30 feet high.  He noted that the Surrey Park development was very low in density and this new proposal was very high in density.  A great deal of noise and activity would be coming from the parking lot of this project, he said, which would adversely impact the Surrey Park residents.  The residents would need protection from that, he said.  At a minimum, he said they were requesting action be tabled so additional review could be undertaken.  A problem with remediation on the church property was that the Planning Commission had not yet seen the plan for that, he said, so it was impossible to make a fully informed decision at this stage.  

Matt Marshall, of Wood Partners, petitioner, stated that listening to the comments this evening made one think that the density of the project had been increased rather than decreased.  He stated that he has been in regular contact with the neighbors, who have been aware of this project and schedule since day one, adding that he thought communication had improved.  He believed the Planning Commission had been provided a copy of the transcript from the neighborhood meeting.  He stated that the height of the buildings has been reduced from 49 to 30 feet.  This was a major reduction, he said, stating that the view impact would be minimal at best.  He stated that the total number of apartments was reduced by 25 percent, from 160 to 120 units.  This was a large reduction in an apartment development of this size, he said.  He stated that they also reduced the number of potential residents from 640 to 480, another 25 percent reduction.  With regard to overall parking, he said, there was a 23 percent reduction.  He said they heard concerns about potential noise, so they removed the balconies and turned them into a type of sunroom, which would help keep noise levels down.  He also noted that the amount of open space was increased.  He believed the impacts of this proposal had decreased quite dramatically and said he would be available to answer any questions Commission may have.
Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Potts, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 42 North Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to the approval of the land division and approval of the alternative wetland mitigation request.
Moved by Potts, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 42 North Wetland Use Permit, to remove up to 57,107 square feet of wetland area, and mitigation plan, including construction of at least 94,624 square feet, restoration and monitoring of the remaining wetland area and cash in lieu construction for alternative mitigation.
Potts acknowledged that changes had been made to the proposal, stating that it was a smaller development.  However, she was not certain that her concerns had been addressed by the revisions.  She said her main concerns dealt with infrastructure.  Even if AATA did make a commitment for increased public transportation service, she said, it was a flexible system and could change.  She did not think there was a way to guarantee that an agreement with AATA would last that long.  She was very concerned about storm water, stating that the residents in this area have experienced chronic water runoff problems and that other areas have had severe flooding problems.  She also expressed concern about the low water pressure in this area and wondered how this development’s own system might impact other residents.  She thought it was better to have proper infrastructure in place and then promote development.  She said this development would be taking care of its own access to water in the same service area.
Slotten stated that the water distribution system in this area was made up of 20-inch transmission main, so there was plenty of water volume.  The issue with this site, he said, was the elevation, which reduced the pressure that could be delivered to this particular site, adding that it did not affect other areas.  
Carlberg stated that someone mentioned this would increase the volume going into the storm water system and asked staff to speak to those facts and impacts.  She recalled a report the Planning Commission received that said the rate would be slower because of additional retention facilities.
Slotten stated that any time there is a piece of land without any impervious coverage, rain water and any other water landing on that property infiltrates into the ground, with some of it slowly draining off the site.  Once the property is covered with a hard surface, he said, the amount of land available for water infiltration is decreased.  He stated that the City’s storm water detention ordinance worked toward controlling the rate of water discharge from the site, but that the volume or amount of water that leaves the site does increase since it is unable to infiltrate as it did before. 
Carlberg asked if the increased amount of water discharge would have a harmful effect on Allen Creek.

Cresson stated that Allen Creek was a tricky watershed, as it was the most urbanized watershed in the City.  He said there would be more water draining into the watershed, but over a longer period of time, and the retention facilities in place would bring the peak down so it would not be as severe.  

Carlberg asked about impacts on the Dicken Woods area.

Ophoff stated that Allen Creek was a major watershed that would receive water runoff from this development.  He said the discharge rate from this development would reduce the impact on Allen Creek by 73 percent.  The net effect, he said, was that the discharge and the rate of discharge would be reduced.  

Mahler stated that approval from the County Drain Commissioner appeared to be contingent upon a mutually binding agreement.  He asked about the content of that agreement.
Ophoff said it was part of a sales agreement between the petitioner and Grace Bible Church, not only for the drainage system but also for cross selection of parking lots.  He said the agreement would contain provisions about payment responsibilities for the wetland mitigation.
Mahler asked what would happen if the agreement could not be worked out.
Ophoff replied that if the agreement was not worked out, the sale of the property would not go through.
Emaus stated that he recommended approval of the previous proposal for this project, which was now before Commission with most of the same features except for a reduction in size of buildings, number of units, and amount of parking.  He did not believe there was a basis for recommending denial.
Lowenstein said it was reasonable for the people who lived in this area to be concerned about this.  She believed all questions had been answered by experts and she was confident in those answers.  She stated that she recommended approval of the previous 42 North proposal.  She noted that this area was appropriate for dense development, as it was close to the Stadium Boulevard commercial area, close to grocery stores, and other uses that benefited from dense development.  In looking at the list of everyone who opposed this, she said, there seemed to be many on that list who lived miles away.  She believed there were certain kinds of objections that might be reasonable and certain kinds that might be unreasonable.  There were a number of people who simply objected to having students in this area, she said.  She particularly objected to the comments from the attorney representing Surrey Park, which had an occupancy rate of 15 percent students, about not wanting students living next door.  She believed this was unreasonable.  What was reasonable, she said, was determining if this proposal met the criteria of the City code.  She thought outstanding questions had been answered and that this proposal met the requirements of City code.
Carlberg stated that with regard to traffic impact concerns, it appeared that every traffic light cycle would allow gaps for left turns into the development.  At the most, it looked as though two cars would be waiting to make a left turn.  She believed the traffic could be adequately managed.  She stated that students would not be able to drive to campus because there would be no place to park, adding that the students living in Surrey Park next to this site also had a need to take the bus.  Having access to use the bus more often was always a plus, she said.  She had a difficult time understanding how the people living on the other side of Maple Road would be impacted by this development.  She stated that this development would reduce the stress on the sanitary sewer system and it would provide a large area for natural storm water detention.  She said she recommended approval of this proposal the first time and would be glad to do so again.  She did not believe that it would have a serious impact on the neighborhood.

Westphal stated that he also voted for this previously and said he would recommend approval again this evening, noting that it was in conformance with the master plan recommendations for this area.  
Bona asked for explanation of how the height of the buildings was determined.
Kowalski stated that the 30-foot measurement was to the roof base and that the architectural feature at the top was not part of the measurement.  

Bona asked about the existing and proposed buffering around the parking lot.

Kowalski explained the parking lot buffers, stating that all four sides had some type of conflicting land use buffer.  He noted that the buffer exceeded the land use buffer requirements along the south side.
Bona asked if the petitioner would make sure that, if street trees were planted, they be planted between the sidewalk and the curb.
Ophoff replied that, yes, they would do that.

Potts stated that she still had unease about this project, partly because of the way on-site water was being handled.  She was concerned about this development counting on the large wetland close to Hansen Park.  The rate of storm water going downstream from this site was being released at a lower rate, she said.  She did not think this area with its current infrastructure was ready for this development and said she thought a better plan could be achieved.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Westphal



NAYS:
Potts


ABSENT:
Pratt

Motion carried.
